 CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Tretower Village Hall on 2nd March 2017 at 1900hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs K West, Mrs C Morfett, Mrs R Lewis, T Sinnett, AA Harries, CCllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs DWV Cracroft, FJ Morgan and RDH Jackson.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting declared an interest on item 4 in the planning section on the agenda.
Minutes   of the Meeting held at the Bwlch Village Hall on 5th January 2017 were confirmed and signed. 
Matters Arising
1. The Five Councils Liaison Meeting was hosted by Crickhowell Town Council on Wednesday 1st March 2017 at the Crickhowell Parish Hall at 1930hrs. Cllr Mrs K West and the Clerk attended the meeting. PCSO 8058 Billy Dunne and a newly arrived PC 1162 Cheryl Rudge came to the meeting and gave an update on local policing matters. Agenda items included a response to reduction in recycling provision by Powys County Council with a suggestion to write to supermarkets to reduce the amount of packaging. A request for removal of parking restrictions in Crickhowell lay-bys, a Youth Council, and a new Five Council’s representative for the Market Hall Trust. Cllr A D’Anna volunteered to be the representative for the Market Hall Trust. The next Liaison meeting will be hosted by Llangattock Community Council.
2. Defibrillator Training. The first two sessions for the training were on 23rd January and 14th February 2017 at 1800hrs in the Bwlch Village Hall. Unfortunately not everybody on the list got the message about the session booked for 14th February 2017 and Gareth Morris, the Instructor said he would look at suitable dates for the next session.

3. BBNPA Training organised by Crickhowell Town Council at a date to be confirmed. Cllrs Mrs K West and Mrs C Morfett have said they would attend the BBNPA Training.
4. Email Mr Jon Gagg 30th January 2017 with a query whether the Council had made any progress towards getting superfast broadband in Bwlch. The Clerk replied and informed him that the Councillors had all contacted BT to establish the progress in obtaining fibre broadband and CClr Mrs K Silk had written to the Minister for an update on this for the Council area. Email Mr Jon Gagg 16th February 2017 stated that he was not satisfied with the Council’s response in this matter. The Councillors stated that Mr Gagg’s house is not connected to a cabinet but is connected to the exchange only and he must deal directly with BT. In the meantime the Councillors will continue to press BT for better services.
6. Llangors School. Cllr Mrs R Lewis, as a member of the PTA Group sent an email 6th February 2017 to the Council with an update on the current situation at the School including problems with the School Bus and a shortage of classrooms which meant that 2 year groups had to share a classroom. There was a meeting on 7th  March 2017 in the New Inn, Bwlch for parents to express their concern and write to the County Council in protest. The new catchment area caused problems for the Bwlch children as Llangynidr Primary was marked down as the nearest school, however the school bus is unable to go over the Llangynidr Bridge and the distance is actually 6 miles whilst Llangorse is only 4 miles.
7. Letter December 2016 Black Mountains MBO Planning Team with details and posters about the Original Mountain Marathon Lite and Bike Orienteering Event 29-30 April 2017 – Based on the Cwmdu Village Hall. The Clerk went to see the organiser to see if anything was required from the Council but all arrangements had been made by the organiser for the event.
8.Email 25th January 2017 Discover Llangorse and Bwlch Group requesting an increase to the donation for copies of the grapevine from £50 - £100 for 50 extra copies. The Councillors agreed to donate £50 but only required 10 copies to be split between Cwmdu and Tretower. The Clerk wrote to explain this to the Chairman of the Group and enclosed the cheque of £50.00. Dr Norman Lowe sent an email to the Council thanking them for the donation of £50.00.
Highways
The Clerk emailed Mr Allun Jones on 20th February 2017 and reported the following latest problems in the council area: 
The lane coming down from Penylan to Cwmdu was being grassed over and needed cutting back. It was reported that this was being dealt with by the Highways Department.
The pavement from the closed Cwmdu School to the turning to Felindre was in need of sweeping as it was so overgrown it was almost impassable.

It was noted that Western Power was checking the lighting in the road from the Cwmdu Church to the Campsite. The problems of the shrubbery blocking out the streetlights had been reported several times.
Correspondence
1.Email 27th February 2017 BBNPA Local Development Plan – Consultation on Draft Supplementary Planning Guidance Notes – Crickhowell Community Plan.

2.Letter 23rd February 2017 PCC with details of the Independent Annual Inspection of the Children’s play areas.

3.Letter 9th February 2017 Bobath Children’s Therapy Centre Wales asking for  donation. Not Approved.
4.Email 28th February 2017 PCSO Billy Dunne stating he could attend the Council meeting on 6th April 2017 to give an update on Community Speed Watch and other items. He will ask for the Council’s local policing priorities.
5.Letter 28th February 2017 from the Local Democracy and Boundary Commission asking for attendance details for the Presentation on Thursday 9th March 2017 in Brecon. The Chairman and the Clerk were going to attend.
6. Email 1st March 2017 PCC informing Powys Residents that the recycling and waste collections for Powys will no longer collect on Mondays and it will be a four day service only from April 2017.
The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 26th January to 23rd February 2017 for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent.
Planning
1.Planning Application 17/14361/FUL – 25/01/2017 – “One new roof light and reallocation of proposed roof lights to planning consent 15/12631/FUL to comply with Building Regulation requirements at Middle Gaer, Cwmdu. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 12/02/2017 with the Council’s comments.

2.Planning Application 17/14374/FUL – 25/01/2017 – “Erection of single storey side extension” at Ty Pencerrig, Tretower. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 12/02/2017 with the Council’s comments.

3.PCC Letter 06/02/2017 – JT/A-02-02(AD) – RE Powys (South) BT Programme of intended public payphone removals. A reply was required by 27/02/2017. The Clerk read out the letter sent to PCC on 13/02/2017.
4.Planning Application 17/14499/REM – 20/02/2017 – “Reserved matter application including Layout, Scale, Appearance and  Landscaping for 2 dwellings (Variation / Renewal of  Conditions – 16/13737/CON)” at Land Adjoining St John’s Close, Tretower. A reply is required by 15/03/2017.
The Clerk handed out photocopies of a BBNPA handout “Material Planning Considerations” for the Councillors to assist them in considering planning applications.
Accounts
1. One Voice Wales Annual Subscription - £140.00
Proposed by Cllr Mrs K West and seconded by Cllr Mrs C Morfett. Carried.. 
2.. Bank Balance  - £8748.13 – Council - £6998.13 – less pledge of £350.00 to Bwlch War Memorial and donations of £1911.27 to Bwlch War memorial = £4736.86 and  Section 106 - £1750.00  Section 106  Grant Money–  £4000.00 less Legal fees £1025.00 Donation to  Bwlch Village Hall - £1000.00 – Playing Fields and Allotment Rent  - £225.00 Balance of £1750.00.  Section 106 Grant Money needs to be spent on the local community by 27/10/2018. The War Memorial restoration fund  stands at £2261.27..
Community Playing Fields and Allotments 
The Clerk emailed the solicitor at Gabb & Co as the Council has not yet received the official copy of the lease and the bill for the legal work. The solicitor replied and stated that the Land Registry was finally working on our application and we should have a reply from them soon. Letter 20th February 2017 from the solicitor had the Land Registry plans of the two titles the Land Registry had produced. The plans were agreed for correctness and the Clerk was to inform the Solicitor of this and inquire as to the need for the Council to have Land Registry plans when the land belonged to the Church and PCC was the Landlord. 
It was proposed that the Council agree that the Land Registry Plans were correct and the Clerk was to inform the solicitor that the Council agreed with them.

Proposed by Cllr Mrs C Morfett and Seconded by Cllr AA Harries. Carried.

The Clerk informed the allotment society treasurer that the rent of £175.00 was due on 1st April each year and also a copy of the insurance renewal certificate was required when renewed.
The bill was received for the repairs to the potholes and the Clerk is to write to the Welsh Academy of Art who agreed to share the cost of repairing the potholes on the shared access.

There was to be a working party from the CSEG who were going to cut the hedges in the car park area during February. Some clearance work had been carried out in the wooded area and the pond.
Bwlch War Memorial 
Cllr T Sinnett informed the Council that he had received approval from CADW of a grant of 70% from CADW which was the amount of £5348.00 towards the restoration of the War Memorial. The fund stood at £2261.27, further funds were expected from the Powys War Memorial Project, and together these amounts would be enough to complete the restoration. Cllr T Sinnett explained that the conditions from CADW meant that the work had to be carried out in two stages with the first stage being approved before going on to complete the work.
The Councillors asked the Clerk to invite The Hon Dame Shan Legge-Bourke, DCVO and Major – General The Reverend Morgan Llewellyn, CB OBE to attend the proposed restoration service at the Bwlch War Memorial on Sunday 19th November 2017. Both have agreed to attend the rededication service on 19th November 2019.
The Clerk wrote to Major Peter Harrison at the Star Bunkhouse in Bwlch to clarify the arrangements and responsibilities for the restoration service. He read out the reply from Major Harrison, which had a suggested order of service for the day.
Wales Remembers 1914-1918 Programme 2017. The Clerk sent for a copy of Programme 2017, which had been produced by the Welsh Assembly.
Community Speed Watch
PCSO Billy Dunne organised training sessions and Bwlch and Tretower personnel had been trained and practice sessions were to be arranged. The sessions were to be for groups of three people with the purpose to reduce the speeds of vehicles driving through the villages. PCSO Billy Dunne was going to attend the Council meeting on 6th April and will give the Council an update on the speed watch then and a trial run is due to be arranged.
Bwlch Playground Improvements
CCllr Mrs K Silk, Cllr Mrs R Lewis and the Clerk met Mr Stephan Butcher, the Outdoor Recreation Officer for PCC at the Bwlch Playground at 1600hrs on Monday 27th February 2017. There was a discussion about the lack of amenities for the under 6 year olds – particularly a cradle swing and a safer climbing frame with a slide.
Mr Butcher has agreed to exchange one of the flat seat swings with a cradle seat in the next FY from April 2017. He would also agree to install a smaller slide if the Council could raise enough funds to buy one.
There was a discussion about fundraising and it was agreed that the remaining balance of the Section 106 money could be used to buy equipment for the Bwlch playground.

Council Elections 4th May 2017

The Clerk went to an Elections Briefing at Powys County Council Offices in Brecon on Tuesday 28th February 2017. He was given the nomination packs to hand out to the Community Councillors at this meeting and further instructions about the Elections. The timetable for the elections is as follows:
Nomination papers are to be submitted to the Returning Officer, Powys County Council after 20th March 2017 but no later than 4th April 2017.
All Councillors retire on 8th May 2017 and newly elected Councillors take up office.

The Annual meeting must take place before 22nd May 2017. 

Co-option for vacancies is to be an agenda item at meetings following the elections.
Meeting Closed at 2035hrs. 
